Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing



The Jeanne Clery Act
Annual Safety & Security Report
2023-2024

HANNAH E. MULLINS SCHOOL OF PRACTICAL NURSING

230 North Lincoln Avenue, Suite #3 Salem, OH 44460

Office: 330-332-8940 Email: info@hemspn.edu Fax: 330-332-8941 website: hemspn.edu

ACCREDITED BY:

Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing, Inc. (ACEN) 3390 Peachtree Road NE **Suite 1400** Atlanta, Georgia 30326 P. 404-975-5000 F. 404-975-5020 www.acenursing.org

APPROVED BY:

Ohio Board of Nursing (OBN) 17 South High Street Suite 660 Columbus, OH 43215-7410 P. 614-466-3947 F. 614-466-0388 www.nursing.ohio.gov

Ohio Dept. of Higher Education 25 S. Front Street Columbus, OH 43215 614-466-6000 www.OhioHigherEd.org

DIRECTOR

Christina Devlin, MSN, RN, FCN

ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR

Darla Shar, MSN, RN

PART-TIME PROGRAM COORDINATOR

Jamie Pytash MSN, RN

CLINICAL/LAB COORDINATOR

Kerstie Kenney BSN, RN

FACULTY

Bonnie Newton, MSN, RN Cheryl Webber BSN, RN

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT /FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATOR

Debra L. Baker

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT

DeAnn Russell

TITLE IX COORDINATOR

DeAnn Russell

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Bryan Latchaw Barb Stamp **Bruce Williams** Amanda Rivera Jennifer Walker Nicole Frost Debbie Leggett Kim McBride

Reviewed/Revised: 9/16, 2/17, 8/17, 9/17, 9/19, 9/20, 9/21, 9/22, 9/23

16052022v1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Alcoholic and Drug Prevention Policy	7
Annual Disclosure Preparation	48
Annual Report and Policy Biennial Review	4
Arrests & Disciplinary Actions	50
Availability of Sex Offender Registry	9
Campus Crime Statistics	49
Confidential Crime Reporting	5
Crime Reporting Procedures	4
Disciplinary Action for Weapons, Drug & Alcohol Violation	8
Emergency Response and Evacuation	6
Facilities Security and Access	7
Hate Crimes	48
Health Risks Associated with Substance Abuse	8
HEMSPN Sanctions	9
Illegal Drug	8
Introduction and Purpose	4
Legal Sanctions	8
Policies To Prevent Dating Violence, Domestic Violence, Sexual Assault & Stalking	9
Policy on Non-Discrimination and Anti-Harassment	41
Security Awareness Programs for Students and Employees	7
Sexual Offense Policy and Other Information	9
Timely Warnings of Emergencies	7
Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (VAWA)	48
Appendix A – Federal Trafficking Penalties / Controlled Substance Uses and Effects	
Appendix B – Emergency Response Drill Log	

Introduction and Purpose

The safety of students, associates and visitors is an important concern of HEMSPN. We prepared this report to increase your awareness of a number of programs and provide information to protect your safety and well-being. HEMSPN prepares the Annual Security Report to comply with the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act). Institutions participating in the federal financial aid must present to current and future students and employees certain crime statistics and policies in accordance with the Clery Act. The purpose of this report is to provide information relating to campus safety and security in an effort to aid future and current students and employees in making informed decision regarding our school.

The Annual Security Report is published every year by October 1st and contains three years of campus crime statistics and campus security policy statements in accordance with the Clery Act. HEMSPN administrators prepare this report which includes reported campus crime, arrest and referral statistics to local law enforcement agencies and designated campus officials.

HEMSPN does not have on or off campus housing nor does HEMSPN have student organizations. Therefore, no crime statistics or polices pertaining to such are included in this report.

Dissemination of the report includes email notifications to students, faculty, and staff providing the website address to the Annual Security Report. Potential students and employees are notified that they have access to the report on our web page at http://www.hemspn.edu/safety-security/. A printed copy of the report is also available upon request.

Annual Report and Policy Biennial Review

Every other year, in the month of January, HEMSPN organizes a committee that evaluates the effectiveness of its Safety and Security and Drug and Alcohol policies. This committee consists of the Director and members of the faculty and staff. Minutes are kept from this meeting and the Title IX Coordinator is responsible for implementing addendums to said policies. HEMSPN maintains a Security Incident Report wherein all events related to safety and/or security are kept and documented. These Security Incident Reports, along with the local police reports, are evaluated by the Committee at the meeting in order to evaluate the effectiveness of such policies.

Crime Reporting Procedures

Reporting Crimes:

Students, faculty, and staff are strongly encouraged to report all crimes to local law enforcement, dial 9-1-1 (emergencies only).

Kent State University the landlord of the building, employs uniformed security aids who are available during regular campus hours and special campus events. Any suspicious activity or person seen in the parking lots or loitering around vehicles, inside building should be reported to Campus Security.

Local Law Enforcement Agency	Local Phone Number	Emergency Number
Salem Police Department	330-337-7811	911

KSU Campus Security	330-337-4111

While participating at clinical areas, students and faculty must abide by the policy of the facility they are attending.

In addition, students, faculty and staff should report a crime to the following areas:

Christina Devlin MSN, RN, FCN, Director Administrative Staff Title IX Coordinator

Timely reporting of criminal activity enables HEMSPN to respond to crime in a timely manner and potentially reduce the recurrence of that crime. Timely manner shall be defined to mean immediately or as immediately as possible under the circumstances.

For crimes where the victim does not want to or is unable to make a report, the report will be made by the HEMSPN administrative staff or Title IX Coordinator.

HEMSPN works cooperatively with local law enforcement agencies and Campus Security when necessary; however, there are no written memoranda of understanding agreements between HEMSPN and these agencies to investigate alleged crimes. HEMSPN does, in good faith effort, contact local law enforcement agencies to obtain data on Clery Act crimes that occurred on or near the campus. Not all agencies respond to our requests for data. HEMSPN does not have a police or security department and no HEMSPN employee or staff member possesses arrest authority.

Confidential Crime Reporting

Victims of crime may not want to pursue action with HEMSPN or the criminal justice system and may still want to consider making a confidential report. With permission, the Director or a designee of HEMSPN can complete an incident report on details of the incident without revealing the victim's identity. The purpose of confidential reporting is to comply with the wish to keep matters confidential while taking measures to keep the campus community safe. With such information, HEMSPN can keep accurate records and become aware of any patterns of crime that may warrant action. Reports filed in this manner are counted and disclosed in the annual crimes statistics for HEMSPN.

HEMSPN does not employ or contract with any pastoral counselors who provide confidentiality services to students or employees. However, HEMSPN provides assistance in obtaining an appropriate referral to a counseling or rehabilitation agency

Medical Assistance	Salem Regional Medical Center	330-332-1551
	1995 E. State Street, Salem, OH	
Victim Advocacy	Alliance Area Domestic Violence Shelter	330-823-7223
	Columbiana Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-420-0140
	Mahoning Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-740-2082
	Stark Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-451-7452
Counseling and	Help Hotline Crisis Center	211
Other Services	Office for Victims of Crime	800-582-2877
	Suicide Prevention Crisis Hotline	988
	Columbiana Co. Mental Health Center	330-332-1514
	Family Recovery	330-424-1468

Emergency Response and Evacuation

Responses and Evacuation Procedures:

Emergencies are unexpected events which must be dealt with urgently to protect the health and safety of others. Emergencies may be related to natural disasters such as earthquakes, criminal activity such as armed robberies, environmental disasters, or highly contagious health concerns.

HEMSPN follows the Kent State University Emergency Guide https://www.kent.edu/sites/default/files/file/Emergency%20Guide%20Columbiana%20County.2015.pdf as well as the KSU Emergency Response Guidebook as it relates to emergency building evacuation as outlined below:

Building Evacuation:

- From the front of building Salem City Center, turn right or left onto N. Lincoln Avenue
- From the north side of the building thru parking lot, turn right or left onto East 3rd Street
- From the back of the building down the parking ramp, turn right or left onto Vine Avenue

HEMSPN will follow the policy and procedures of Kent State University (landlord) as it relates to emergency notifications to the campus community.

In addition, HEMSPN's administrative staff will contact parents, guardians, spouses and those listed as emergency contacts by the student via phone. Other staff and faculty members may be designated as back-ups and assist with assigned tasks.

Emergencies are identified by campus staff, by other campus community members, emergency alert radio, and forms of public media and notification. Anyone wishing to report an emergency should contact the Director or administrative staff as soon as safely possible using the most efficient means available.

Upon confirmation of a significant on campus emergency or dangerous situation involving an immediate threat to the health or safety of students and employees, the Director or administrative staff will issue an emergency notification and also notify the appropriate local emergency response teams, law enforcement, and individuals on campus who are in harm's way. Local authorities will determine when and if it is necessary to notify the surrounding community. The Director and administrative staff will determine what information should be contained in the alert. Campus alerts may be issued via text (to faculty only), or via email, classroom announcement, alarm, or any combination of methods determined to be necessary. Students and employees should regularly check email. The alerts will identify the appropriate action to take in an effort to have students and employees avoid the confirmed danger and minimize injuries. Depending on the situation, additional alerts will be disseminated as information becomes available

Evacuations to safe locations will be implemented when necessary and proceed in an organized manner per policy and procedure. All students are required to comply with the plan and the directions given to them by Campus Security, faculty, or public emergency response teams or law enforcement agencies during actual emergencies and drills for their personal safety. At no time during an actual campus emergency or drill shall students be permitted to leave the campus unless directed to do so.

The plan, including any updates, is reviewed with new students and employees during orientation, in classes at the start of each new term, and at a number of faculty meetings during the year. Exit signs are posted and to be followed for the nearest evacuation route.

Emergency response and evacuation drills are conducted, at minimum, semi-annually. All students, faculty and staff participate and conduct themselves appropriately. Drills may be announced or unannounced at the discretion of the Director. Emergency Response Drill Log will be attached to this report as an addendum. Students and employees are encouraged to be responsible for their own security and the security of others. Employees and students are expected to follow safe practices while on campus property. Following safe practices will reduce the possibility of accidental emergencies, and increase the effectiveness of the campus response to unforeseen emergencies.

The campus community is obligated to report all unsafe activities, potential and real emergencies, and/or criminal activities to the Director or administrative staff as soon as possible. Persons responsible for carrying out the emergency response and evacuation procedures include: The Director, Title IX Coordinator, and administrative staff.

Timely Warnings for Emergency

In the event of an ongoing or continuing threat to the campus community, a timely warning is issued verbally and students will receive an email. Timely shall be defined to mean immediately or immediately as possible under the circumstances. The intent of a timely warning is to provide adequate information necessary to enable the campus community to protect themselves when a significant emergency or dangerous situation occurs. The content of the timely warning will not disclose information that may compromise law enforcement efforts. Anyone with information that warrants a timely warning should report it immediately to the Director, Title IX Coordinator, or administrative staff. The Director, Title IX Coordinator, and administrative staff are responsible for ensuring timely warnings are issued to the campus community.

Facilities Security and Access

The campus facilities are open during day and evening business hours and are accessible to students, employees, contractors, guests and invitees. The campus is secured during non-business hours by locking doors and only accessible by issued key. Maintenance personnel enter the facility during evening or early morning nonbusiness hours. HEMSPN does not have on or off campus residences or official off campus student organizations. HEMSPN does not have a security or police department. Facilities and landscaping are maintained in a manner that minimizes hazardous condition. The Director, Title IX Coordinator, and administrative staff regularly review the campus and report malfunctioning lights and other unsafe physical conditions to building maintenance for corrections.

Security Awareness Programs for Students and Employees

Safety and security awareness programs are in place for students and employees. The common theme of awareness and crime prevention programs are to encourage students and employees to be aware of the responsibility for their own security and security of others. The safety rules, including crime prevention, are reviewed by students during orientation. Security, including crime prevention, is reviewed with employees at hire dates and during staff and faculty meetings.

Alcoholic and Drug Prevention Policy

HEMSPN has developed a program to prevent the illicit use of drugs and the abuse of alcohol by students and employees on campus and at clinical facilities. The program provides services related to drug use and abuse including dissemination of informational materials, disciplinary actions and a list of educational programs, counseling services, and treatment programs.

The Director, Title IX Coordinator, and administrative staff provide an overall coordination of the Drug-Free Policy. Drug and alcohol education materials are available to students and employees.

Alcoholic Beverages:

The possession, sale or the furnishing of alcohol at HEMSPN is governed by HEMSPN's Drug Free Policy and state law. Laws regarding the possession, sale, consumption or furnishing of alcohol is controlled by the state's Department of Commerce Division of Liquor Control. However, the enforcement of alcohol laws on-campus is the primary responsibility of the Director and administrative staff and local law enforcement agencies. HEMSPN has been designated "Drug Free" and in no circumstances is the consumption of alcohol permitted. The possession, sale, manufacture or distribution of any controlled substance is illegal under both state and federal laws. Such laws are strictly enforced by the Director and administrative staff and local law enforcement agencies. Violators are subject to HEMSPN's disciplinary action, criminal prosecution, fine and imprisonment. It is unlawful to sell, furnish or provide alcohol to a person under the age of 21. The possession of alcohol by anyone under 21 years of age in a public place or a place open to the public is illegal. It is also a violation of HEMSPN's Drug Free policy for anyone to consume or possess alcohol in any public or private area of HEMSPN. Students and employees violating alcohol / substance policies or laws will be subject to discipline by HEMSPN. For more information, please refer to the most recent Drug Free policy in the Catalog/Student Handbook.

Health Risks Associated with Substance Abuse

Substance abuse can cause very serious health and behavioral problems, including short and long-term effects upon both the body (physiological) and the mind (psychological), as well as impairment of learning ability, memory, and performance. For additional information on health risks of substance abuse, see: http://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/medical-consequences-drug-abuse.

Illegal Drug Possession

HEMSPN has been designated "Drug Free". The possession, sale, manufacture or distribution of any controlled substance is illegal under both state and federal laws. Such laws are strictly enforced by the Director, Title IX Coordinator, and administrative staff and local law enforcement agencies. Violators are subject to HEMSPN's disciplinary action, criminal prosecution, fined and imprisonment. For more information, please refer to the most recent Drug Free policy.

Disciplinary Action for Weapons, Drug and Alcohol Violation

HEMSPN is committed to helping students meet their educational and career goals. Employees are held to a high standard and are required to conduct themselves in a professional manner. When students or employees violate weapons, drug, or alcohol laws, disciplinary action will result as described on the following page. HEMSPN provides assistance in obtaining an appropriate referral to a counseling or rehabilitation agency.

The results of any investigation are available upon request to victims or if necessary, the victims next of kin as determined and require by Federal and State laws.

Legal Sanctions – Laws Governing Alcohol

The Clery Act requires HEMSPN to inform students and employees of laws governing alcohol. The State of Ohio has set 21 as the minimum age to purchase or possess any alcoholic beverage. Specific

ordinances regarding violations of alcohol laws, including driving while intoxicated, are available from Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives. (See Appendix A)

HEMSPN Sanctions

A violation of any law regarding the unlawful possession, use or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol by students or employees is also a violation of HEMSPN's Drug Free policy and will be treated as a separate disciplinary matter by HEMSPN. For more information, please refer to the most recent Drug Free policy.

Sexual Offense Policy and Other Information

HEMSPN is required by the Clery Act to include in its Annual Security Report information about sex offense policy and procedures, prevention and how to access information on registered sex offenders in the campus community.

Availability of Sex Offender Registry

In accordance to the "Campus Sex Crimes Prevention Act" of 2000, which amends the Jacob Wetterling Crimes Against Children and Sexually Violent Offender Registration Act, the Jeanne Clery Act and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, HEMSPN is providing a link to the State of Ohio Department of Justice's register sex offender's website. This act requires institutions of higher education to issue a statement advising the campus community where law enforcement information provided by the State concerning registered sex offenders may be obtained. It also requires sex offenders already required to register in a State to provide notice of each institution of higher education in that State at which the person is employed, carries a vocation, or is a student. In Ohio, convicted sex offenders must register with local law enforcement under Megan's Law.

The registry is available on the second of the building at the information board outside the KSU office and at the following web address: https://ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/site/residents/resources/sex-offender-search

POLICIES TO PREVENT DATING VIOLENCE, DOMESTIC VIOLENCE, SEXUAL ASSAULT & STALKING

AWARENESS PROGRAMS

Awareness programs consist of community-wide or audience-specific programming, initiatives, and strategies that increase audience knowledge and share information and resources to prevent violence, promote safety, and reduce perpetration. HEMSPN's specific annual awareness programs include:

Information Center which contains brochures. The written policy is located on the HEMSPN website and in the Catalog/Student Handbook for reference including the OAC 4723-5-12C Code of Conduct for Nursing Students.

Students and employees are made aware of written policy located on the website and in the Catalog/Student Handbook for their reference.

ONGOING PREVENTION AND AWARENESS CAMPAIGNS

Ongoing prevention and awareness campaigns consist of programming, initiatives, and strategies that are sustained over time and focus on increasing understanding of topics relevant to, and skills for addressing Prohibited Conduct, using a range of strategies with audiences throughout HEMSPN. HEMSPN's specific ongoing prevention and awareness campaigns are:

Literature is available to students and employees in the Information Center

RISK REDUCTION

Risk reduction consists of options designed to decrease perpetration and bystander inaction and to increase empowerment in an effort to promote safety and to help individuals and communities address conditions that facilitate violence. HEMSPN's specific risk reduction programs are:

Literature is available to students and employees in the Information Center

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking and Retaliation

I. Introduction

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing ("HEMSPN" or "the School") is committed to sustaining a learning, living, and work community for its students, faculty, and staff free from prohibited sex and gender discrimination, harassment, sexual assault, and related misconduct, and free from prohibited retaliation. Our community expects all members to conduct themselves in a manner that does not violate this Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking, and Retaliation, ("Policy").

HEMSPN prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression or sexual orientation in its educational, extracurricular, athletic, or other programs, or in the context of admissions or employment, in accordance with Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972. Title IX is a federal law that provides that, "No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any education program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance." Consistent with HEMSPN's commitment to Title IX compliance, the School will respond in a manner that is prompt and thorough to all reports of Sex Discrimination in order to end the conduct, prevent its recurrence, and address its effects on any individual or the community. Individuals found responsible under this policy may face disciplinary sanctions up to and including dismissal from the School and/or termination of employment.

HEMSPN will not tolerate retaliation against an individual who makes a report or participates in any proceedings under this policy. HEMSPN policy prohibits any form of retaliation and community members engaging in retaliation will be subject to disciplinary action, whether such acts are implicit or explicit, or committed directly or indirectly.

This policy provides the HEMSPN community with (1) resources and recourse for individuals who experience prohibited conduct, (2) guidance to a reporting party, complainant, respondent or other affected community members (see Section II for definitions), (3) HEMSPN's expectations for healthy respectful interpersonal interaction and communication, and (4) a procedural outline for addressing behaviors that are counter to HEMSPN's mission and prohibited by this policy.

All School proceedings under this policy are conducted in compliance with the requirements of Title IX, the Clery Act, as amended by the Violence Against Women Act, the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), and state and federal law. No information shall be released from such proceedings except as required or permitted by law and School policy.

A. Scope and applicability

HEMSPN does not discriminate in its education programs or activities, which include admission to and employment at HEMSPN. The School's Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking, and Retaliation outlines the policies and procedures that HEMSPN will use to address reports of conduct that constitute sex discrimination and sexual harassment. The Policy applies regardless of sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression or sexual orientation of either the Complainant or the Respondent. This Policy's formal adjudication process does not apply to conduct against persons who are not in the United States.

HEMSPN has also adopted a grievance procedure to provide the prompt and equitable resolution of student and employee complaints. This procedure further describes how members of HEMSPN's community can report or file a complaint of sex discrimination or sexual harassment, and will outline how HEMSPN will respond to these reports and formal complaints.

This Policy regulates Prohibited Conduct (as defined in Section III) and, unless otherwise noted, the Policy and underlying procedures apply to all students, faculty, administrative staff, supportive operating staff, persons engaged in business with HEMSPN, visitors, and guests.

HEMSPN has designated and authorized the following employees to coordinate its efforts to comply with Title IX. Their contact information is below:

Title IX Coordinator:

DeAnn Russell

drussell@hemspn.edu

(330)332-8940

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing

239 N. Lincoln Ave., Suite 3

Salem, OH 44460

Reports of Prohibited Conduct can also be made by sending an email to drussell@hemspn.edu.

Any person may report sex discrimination, including sexual harassment, whether or not the person reporting is the person who has been subject to the conduct that constitutes sex discrimination or sexual harassment. This could be done in person, by mail, by telephone, or by electronic mail using the contact information listed above. Such a report can be made at any time (including during non-business hours) by using the telephone number, email address, or by sending mail to the office address listed above.

Please note that a report of sexual harassment does not automatically result in a formal investigation as defined in this policy. The Title IX Coordinator will work to provide supportive measures, access to resources, information about formal and alternate resolution procedures, and information about filing a report with the appropriate law enforcement agency.

Any person who believes an education institution that receives federal financial assistance has discriminated against someone on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability or age, may file a complaint with government authorities at the United States Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights, Lyndon Baines Johnson Dept. of Ed Bldg., 400 Maryland, Avenue SW, Washington DC 20202-1100.

B. Jurisdiction

HEMSPN seeks to prohibit and address sexual misconduct experienced by community members both oncampus and off-campus. This policy has jurisdiction for conduct that occurs on campus, and for conduct that occurs off-campus where the School reasonably determines that the conduct has a continuing adverse effect on the School's educational program or activities.

Certain conduct under the regulations implementing Title IX is required to have a more limited jurisdictional threshold. Such conduct must undergo a process called Title IX Dismissal if it occurs outside the Title IX definitions and jurisdictional threshold which is discussed in Section III. The School is committed to addressing misconduct even if it undergoes a Title IX Dismissal and this Policy outlines how an investigation will proceed if Title IX Dismissal is required.

II. Definitions

Actual knowledge: Actual Knowledge is notice of sexual harassment or allegations of sexual harassment to the School's Title IX Coordinator, or any School official who has authority to institute corrective measures on behalf of HEMSPN. These individuals include: Christina Devlin, the Director and Darla Shar, Associate Director.

Complainant: A Complaint is defined as an individual who is alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.

Consent: Consent is defined as a freely and affirmatively communicated willingness to participate in sexual activity.

- Both words and actions can express Consent, but they must create mutually understood permission to engage in the sexual activity.
- Silence or an absence of resistance does not itself indicate Consent.
- A person cannot infer Consent because of the existence of a past sexual or dating relationship.
- Consent must exist throughout the sexual encounter and it can be withdrawn at any time.
- Consent to one form of sexual activity does not automatically imply Consent to other forms of sexual activity.
- Each participant in a sexual encounter is expected to obtain and give consent to each act of sexual activity in order for the activity to be considered consensual.
- A person who uses Force as defined below to engage in sexual activity with another person does not have Consent, and agreement to engage in sexual activity under such circumstances does not constitute Consent.
- A person cannot obtain Consent from someone who is incapacitated.

Under Ohio State law and incorporated into this Policy, a person who is eighteen or older cannot obtain consent for sexual activity from someone under the age of sixteen even if the person who is a minor wanted to engage in sexual activity. A person under the age of thirteen cannot consent to sexual activity under any circumstance.

Force: Force is the use of physical violence or physical imposition to engage in sexual activity with another person.

Force also includes the use of threat, intimidation, or coercion to overcome a person's free will or resistance to freely giving consent. Threat, intimidation and coercion include:

- 1. Actual or implied declarations to inflict physical or psychological harm, to cause damages or to commit other hostile actions to obtain sexual activity from an unwilling participant, and
- 2. Applying unreasonable pressure to obtain sexual activity from an unwilling participant. Unreasonable pressure shall be assessed by factors such as the frequency, intensity, degree of isolation and/or duration of the pressure and must include a real or perceived attack on safety, character, values or morals.

Incapacitation: Incapacitation occurs when a person is impaired temporarily or permanently by mental and/or physical deficiency, disability, illness, or by the use of drugs including alcohol to the extent that the person lacks sufficient understanding or the ability to make or act on considered decisions to engage in sexual activity.

- States of Incapacity include sleep, unconsciousness, intermittent consciousness, physical helplessness, or any state in which an individual is not fully aware what is occurring.
- A person is incapacitated when the person's perception or judgment is so impaired that the person lacks the cognitive ability to make, understand or act on considered decisions.
- A person who is incapacitated is unable to give Consent to participate in sexual activity. To engage in sexual activity with a person whom one knows or should know is incapacitated constitutes Sexual Misconduct and violates this Policy.

- Under this Policy, determinations as to whether a person should have known that another person was incapacitated shall be objectively based on what a reasonable sober person would have known about the condition of the incapacitated person in the same situation.
- Incapacitation is not the same as an alcohol-induced "blackout." An alcohol-induced blackout
 is defined as a lack of memory for events occurring after consuming alcohol without a loss of
 consciousness. A blackout is memory loss during a period of impairment without the loss of
 other skills.
- Whether a person knew or should have known of another's incapacitation requires assessment of how alcohol is affecting the other person's:
 - Ability to make decisions and exercise judgment;
 - Awareness of surroundings and consequences of actions;
 - Ability to appreciate the nature of any sexual acts and circumstances surrounding the acts
- Factors that a person may use to determine incapacitation include, but are not limited to:
 - Slurred speech
 - Lack of motor skills or balance
 - Inability to focus
 - Confusion
 - Vomiting
 - o Emotional volatility or reactiveness
 - Unusual behavior
 - Bloodshot eyes
 - Smell of alcohol on breath
 - A party's own intoxication or impairment by alcohol or other drugs does not excuse sexual misconduct or remove a responsibility to obtain consent for all sexual acts.

Respondent: A Respondent is defined as an individual who has been reported to be the perpetrator of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.

Title IX Coordinator: The Title IX Coordinator is the employee, or employees, designated to coordinate the School's HEMSPN's efforts to comply with Title IX and its regulations found in Part 106 of Title 34 of the Code of Federal Regulations.

Title IX Dismissal. If the conduct alleged in a formal complaint does not constitute sexual harassment as defined under Title IX, did not occur in a School education program or activity, or did not occur against a person in the United States, the School must dismiss the formal complaint with regard to that conduct for purposes of sexual harassment under Title IX. When a complaint is dismissed under Title IX, it may be resolved through the Investigator Resolution Process as described in Section XI.G.5.

III. Prohibited Conduct

The following definitions are forms of sex and gender discrimination, sexual harassment, and sexual assault and misconduct prohibited by this Policy ("Prohibited Conduct"). Section III (A) described conduct that will be considered at a live hearing process described in Section VII.

A. Title IX-specific Sexual Harassment

The Title IX Regulations define "sexual harassment" to mean conduct on the basis of sex that satisfies the definition of one or more of the following: (1) *quid pro quo* by an employee to a student; (2) unwelcome conduct that is severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive; (3) sexual assault as defined by federal law to include forcible and non-forcible sex offenses, (4) dating violence, (5) domestic violence, and (6) stalking. This Policy will refer to these definitions as "Title IX Sexual Harassment"

For reported behavior to qualify as Title IX Sexual Harassment, in addition to meeting the elements of the specific type of sexual harassment below, it must meet all of the following threshold requirements, as determined by the Title IX Coordinator and as mandated by federal regulations:

- The conduct must have occurred against a person in the United States.
- The conduct must have occurred within the School's education program or activity. For purposes of this provision, this means that the conduct must have occurred either (a) in a location, event, or circumstances over which the School exercised substantial control over both the Respondent and the context in which the sexual harassment occurs or (b) in relation to a building owned or controlled by a student organization that is officially recognized by the School.
- The Complainant must be participating in or attempting to participate in the education program or activity of the School at the time the Formal Complaint is filed.

Conduct that does not meet these threshold requirements is subject to a Title IX Dismissal, but will continue through the Investigative Process as described more fully in Section VI.

1. Quid Pro Quo

Quid pro quo sexual harassment occurs when an employee of HEMSPN conditions the provision of aid, benefit, or service from HEMSPN the School on an individual's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct.

2. Hostile Environment Sexual Harassment

Conduct on the basis of sex that is unwelcome determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to HEMSPN The School's educational program or activity.

3. Sexual Assault

Under the Title IX Regulations, the term Sexual Assault is defined as a forcible or non-forcible sex offense as classified under the Uniform Crime Reporting system of the FBI. For the purposes of this Policy the following definitions will be used:

¹ The definitions used here are taken from the FBI UCR National Incident-Based Reporting System User Manual 2019.

- a) **Penetrative Sexual Assault** penetration, no matter how slight, of the vagina or anus with any body part or object, or oral penetration by a sex organ of another person, without the consent of the Complainant, including instances where the Complainant is incapable of giving consent because of their age or because of their temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity.
- b) **Fondling** The touching of the private body parts of another person for the purpose of sexual gratification, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity.
- c) *Incest* Sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law. In Ohio, Revised Code Section 3101.01(A) provides that individuals nearer of kin than second cousins may not marry.
- d) **Statutory Rape** Sexual intercourse with a person who is under the statutory age of consent. In Ohio, no person may have sex with a child under the age of thirteen, nor may a person over the age of eighteen have sex with a child under the age of sixteen.

If found responsible for Sexual Assault, in accordance with the guidelines set forth within Section VII.D, discipline will be imposed which may include termination from employment or disciplinary expulsion.

4. Dating Violence

"Dating Violence" means an act of violence committed by a person who is or has been in a romantic or intimate relationship with the Complainant. The existence of such a romantic or intimate relationship is determined by the length of the relationship, the type of relationship, and the frequency of interactions between the individuals involved in the relationship. Acts of violence may include, but are not limited to: recklessly causing bodily injury; attempts to cause bodily injury; and causing fear of immediate, physical harm through threat of force.

5. Domestic Violence

The term "domestic violence" includes felony or misdemeanor crimes of violence committed by a current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim, by a person with whom the victim shares a child in common, by a person who is cohabitating with or has cohabitated with the victim as a spouse or intimate partner, by a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under Ohio's domestic or family violence laws or by any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction.

6. Stalking

The term "stalking" means engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person with similar characteristics under similar circumstances to fear for their safety or the

safety of others; or to suffer substantial emotional distress. A course of conduct includes two or more acts, including but not limited to, those in which the alleged perpetrator directly, indirectly, or through third parties, by any action, method, device, or means, follows, monitors, observes, surveils, threatens, or communicates to or about the Complainant, or interferes with the Complainant's property.

B. Non-Title IX Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is also defined by state and federal civil rights laws. For the purposes of this Policy, Non-Title IX Sexual Harassment means unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature when one of the following occurs:

- 1. Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment or access by the individual to aid, benefits, or services;
- 2. Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting the individual or access by the individual to aid, benefits, or services; or
- 3. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's job performance or learning ability or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment.

C. Sexual Assault - Non-Title IX

Conduct that meets the definition of Sexual Assault in Section A.3(a) - (d)., above, but does not meet all of the threshold requirements to be charged under Title IX as listed in Section A. above will be charged as "Sexual Assault - Non-Title IX."

D. Dating Violence - Non-Title IX

Conduct that meets the definition of Dating Violence in Section A.4., above, but does not meet all of the threshold requirements to be charged under Title IX as listed in Section A will be charged as "Dating Violence - Non-Title IX."

E. Domestic Violence - Non-Title IX

Conduct that meets the definition of Domestic Violence in Section A.5., above, but does not meet all of the threshold requirements to be charged under Title IX as listed in Section A will be charged as "Domestic Violence - Non-Title IX." Conduct that otherwise meets the definition of Domestic Violence in Section A.5., above, except that it is not "conduct on the basis of sex" shall also be charged as "Domestic Violence - Non-Title IX."

F. Stalking - Non-Title IX

Conduct that meets the definition of Stalking in Section A.6., above, but does not meet all of the threshold requirements to be charged under Title IX as listed in Section A will be charged as "Stalking - Non-Title IX."

Conduct that otherwise meets the definition of Stalking in Section A.6., above, except that it is not "conduct on the basis of sex" shall also be charged as "Stalking - Non-Title IX."

G. Sexual Exploitation

"Sexual exploitation" is an act or acts committed through non-consensual abuse or taking advantage of another person's sexuality for the purpose of sexual gratification, financial gain, personal benefit or advantage, or any other non-legitimate purpose. Examples include, but are not limited to:

- Invasion of sexual privacy;
- Recording or attempting to record nude, partial nude or sexual media without the consent of the person or persons depicted in the media;
- Streaming, sharing or distributing nude, partial nude or sexual media without the consent of the person depicted in the media;
- Non-consensual sexual voyeurism;
- Inducing incapacitation for the purpose of making another person vulnerable to nonconsensual sexual activity;
- Administering sexual assault facilitating drugs including, but not limited to alcohol, sleeping pills, sedatives, tranquilizers, anesthetics, depressants, and psychotropics without a person's knowledge and permission;
- Going beyond the boundaries of consent (such as knowingly allowing another to surreptitiously watch otherwise consensual sexual activity);
- Exposing one's genitals, in non-consensual circumstances;
- Inducing another to expose their genitals;
- Discontinuing the use of a prophylactic barrier without partner's knowledge or consent during sexual intercourse;
- Prostituting another person; and
- Knowingly transmitting or exposing another person to a sexually transmitted infection (STI) without the knowledge of the person.

H. Sex/Gender Discrimination

Discrimination occurs when a behavior or Policy has the purpose or effect of restricting or denying an individual's or group's access to opportunities, programs, or resources in relation to sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or sexual orientation in a manner that interferes with an individual's working, academic, residential, or social environment or athletic participation or performance.

Examples of discrimination include but are not limited to:

- Treated differently in determining whether such person satisfies any requirement or condition for the provision of any aids, benefits, or services;
- Provided different aid, benefits, or services;
- Provided aid, benefits, or services in a different manner;
- Denied any aids, benefits or services;
- Subjected to separate or different rules of behavior, sanctions or other treatment;
- Treated differently concerning the domicile or residence of a student or applicant;
- Discriminated against by providing significant assistance to any agency, organization or person which discriminates on the basis of sex in providing any aid, benefit, or service to students, faculty or employees;
- Otherwise limited in the enjoyment of any rights, privileges, advantages or opportunities with regard to aids, benefits or services; or
- Treated differently with regard to terms, conditions or benefits of employment, or in the recruitment, consideration or selection thereof.

Discrimination on the basis of sex/gender in employment is permissible in situations where sex/gender is a bona fide occupational qualification reasonably necessary to the normal operation of the School. Note that the federal regulations regarding Title IX include certain exceptions, such as single-gender housing, athletic participation and chorus participation that do not constitute Sex/Gender Discrimination.

I. Retaliation

Neither HEMSPN The School nor any other person may intimidate, threaten, coerce, or discriminate against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by this Policy, or because the individual has made a report or complaint, testified, assisted, or participated or refused to participate in any manner in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under the regulations

Intimidation, threats, coercion, or discrimination, including charges against an individual for code of conduct violations that do not involve sex discrimination or Title IX Sexual Harassment, but arise out of the same facts or circumstances as a report or complaint of sex discrimination, or a report or Formal Complaint of Title IX Sexual Harassment, for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX or the regulations, constitutes retaliation. Complaints alleging retaliation will be investigated under this Policy (Section IV).

Charging an individual with a Code of Student Conduct or employment policy violation for making a materially false statement in bad faith in the course of a grievance proceeding does not constitute retaliation, as described above, provided, however, that a determination regarding responsibility, alone, is not sufficient to conclude that any party made a materially false statement in bad faith.

The exercise of rights protected under the First Amendment does not constitute retaliation prohibited under this provision.

IV. Reporting

A. Reporting Options

HEMSPN encourages prompt reporting of harassment and discrimination. To make a report about possible discrimination, sexual harassment or sexual misconduct, a party or any third party should notify the Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Title IX. A report may be made at any time, including during nonbusiness hours, in person, by telephone, by mail, or by email, using the contact information listed for the Title IX Coordinator.

Mandatory Reporting: Any School executive or administrative officer, department chair, director, manager, supervisor, faculty member; or human resources professional employee who becomes aware of information that would lead a reasonable person to believe that discrimination and/or harassment has occurred must notify the Title IX Coordinator as soon as possible, but in any event, within five (5) working days after becoming aware of the information. A student worker has a duty to report violations of this policy of which he/she becomes aware in the course of his/her work, when those duties include responsibility for the safety and well-being of other members of the campus community.

Crime Reporting Procedures

Reporting Crimes:

Students, faculty, and staff are strongly encouraged to report all crimes to local law enforcement, dial 9-1-1 (emergencies only).

Kent State University the landlord of the building, employs uniformed security aids who are available during regular campus hours and special campus events. Any suspicious activity or person seen in the parking lots or loitering around vehicles, inside building should be reported to Campus Security.

Local Law Enforcement Agency	Local Phone Number	Emergency Number
Salem Police Department	330-337-7811	911

KSU Campus Security	330-337-4111
---------------------	--------------

While participating at clinical areas, students and faculty must abide by the policy of the facility they are attending.

In addition, students, faculty and staff should report a crime to the following areas:

Christina Devlin MSN, RN, FCN, Director

Administrative Staff

Title IX Coordinator

Timely reporting of criminal activity enables HEMSPN to respond to crime in a timely manner and potentially reduce the recurrence of that crime. Timely manner shall be defined to mean immediately or as immediately as possible under the circumstances.

For crimes where the victim does not want to or is unable to make a report, the report will be made by the HEMSPN administrative staff or Title IX Coordinator.

HEMSPN works cooperatively with local law enforcement agencies and Campus Security when necessary; however, there are no written memoranda of understanding agreements between HEMSPN and these agencies to investigate alleged crimes. HEMSPN does, in good faith effort, contact local law enforcement agencies to obtain data on Clery Act crimes that occurred on or near the campus. Not all agencies respond to our requests for data. HEMSPN does not have a police or security department and no HEMSPN employee or staff member possesses arrest authority.

Confidential Crime Reporting

Victims of crime may not want to pursue action with HEMSPN or the criminal justice system and may still want to consider making a confidential report. With permission, the Director or a designee of HEMSPN can complete an incident report on details of the incident without revealing the victim's identity. The purpose of confidential reporting is to comply with the wish to keep matters confidential while taking measures to keep the campus community safe. With such information, HEMSPN can keep accurate records and become aware of any patterns of crime that may warrant action. Reports filed in this manner are counted and disclosed in the annual crimes statistics for HEMSPN.

HEMSPN does not employ or contract with any pastoral counselors who provide confidentiality services to students or employees. However, HEMSPN provides assistance in obtaining an appropriate referral to a counseling or rehabilitation agency.

Medical Assistance	Salem Regional Medical Center	330-332-1551
	1995 E. State Street, Salem, OH	
Victim Advocacy	Alliance Area Domestic Violence Shelter	330-823-7223
	Columbiana Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-420-0140
	Mahoning Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-740-2082
	Stark Co. Prosecutor's Victim Assistance	330-451-7452
Counseling and	Help Hotline Crisis Center	211
Other Services	Office for Victims of Crime	800-582-2877
	Suicide Prevention Crisis Hotline	800-272-8255
	Columbiana Co. Mental Health Center	330-332-1514
	Family Recovery	330-424-1468

Individuals who file criminal charges may seek an order of protection. In addition, civil protection orders may be available. More information on such protection orders may be obtained from an attorney, the applicable prosecutor's office, or the Clerk of Courts.

Members of the School community may also access resources in the local community, including local hospitals, mental health professionals, and the hotlines listed above. These organizations can provide crisis

intervention services, counseling, medical attention, and assistance in interfacing with the criminal justice system. All individuals are encouraged to use the resources that are the best suited to their needs.

The Title IX Coordinator will ensure that written information is available to students and employees about existing counseling, health, mental health, victim advocacy, legal assistance, student financial assistance, visa and immigration assistance, student financial aid, and other services available for victims within the School District community.

The Board will also provide written notification to victims about options for, available assistance in, and how to request changes in academic, transportation, and working situations or interim protective measures, and that such protective measures will be made if the victim requests them, if they are reasonably available, regardless of whether the victim chose to file a formal report or pursue criminal charges.

B. Making a Formal Complaint

A party may choose to resolve a Formal Complaint through the investigation process, provided that the Title IX Coordinator has conducted an initial assessment and determined that the jurisdiction and threshold requirements listed in Sections III.A and VI.B have been met, that Title IX Sexual Harassment may have occurred, and that an investigation is appropriate. A formal complaint must be received in the form of a signed writing by the complainant or an email from a HEMSPN School of Nursing official email account.

HEMSPN may also choose to move forward with a Formal Complaint signed by the Title IX Coordinator.

The investigation process will begin with the Title IX Coordinator appointing one or more investigators. An investigator will begin the full investigation promptly, and will conduct the full investigation in a manner that is complete, thorough and impartial.

At the time of filing a formal complaint, a complainant must be participating in or attempting to participate in the education program or activity of HEMSPN.

There is no time limit or statute of limitations on a complainant's decision to file a formal complaint.

While reporting of all harassment by everyone is encouraged, third parties other than the Title IX Coordinator are not permitted to file formal complaints.

When a formal complaint is signed by the Title IX Coordinator, all parties must receive notice with details of the allegations and the identities of the parties, if known.

To the extent possible, HEMSPN will investigate a complainant's formal complaint, even if the respondent's identity is unknown, as the investigation may reveal the respondent's identity.

C. Requests for Confidentiality/No Investigation

The School supports a Complainant's interest and choice in confidentiality, or that no action be taken. A Complainant may request confidentiality, and, at any time, may request that the School stop the investigation process. Should that occur, the Title IX Coordinator or designee shall inform the Complainant that honoring that request may serve to limit the School's ability to respond to the incident, including pursuing disciplinary action against the Respondent. Further, the Title IX Coordinator or designee shall remind the Complainant of the School's policy prohibiting Retaliation. The School must weigh requests for

confidentiality and/or requests that no action be taken against the School's obligation to provide a safe, non-discriminatory environment for all persons in our community, including the Complainant.

In cases where the Complainant requests confidentiality or no action be taken and the circumstances allow the School to honor that request, the School will offer support and protection to the Complainant and the community, but will not otherwise further pursue Investigation and Resolution Procedures. A complainant has the right, and can expect, to have allegations taken seriously by the School when formally reported, and to have those incidents investigated and properly resolved through the Investigation and Resolution Procedures.

When the Title IX Coordinator believes that with or without the complainant's desire to participate in a grievance process, the allegations require an investigation, the Title IX Coordinator has the discretion to initiate a grievance process. The School will likely be unable to honor a request for confidentiality or no action be taken in cases indicating pattern, predation, weapons, violence, or if a minor is involved. In those circumstances, the School will inform the Complainant prior to any investigation and will, to the extent possible, share information with only those people directly involved in the investigation or responsible for handling HEMSPN's response. The School will remain mindful of the Complainant's well-being, will take appropriate and ongoing steps to protect the Complainant from harm, and will work with that person to create a safety plan. Further, Complainants can exercise their own choice of whether or not they want to participate in the Investigation and Resolution Process. Retaliation against the Complainant will not be tolerated.

D. Amnesty for Complainants, Respondents and Witnesses

Students reporting violations of this Policy or who participate in investigations of alleged violations of this Policy will not be subject to disciplinary action by the School for violation of HEMSPN's drug or alcohol possession or consumption policies, provided that such violations did not and do not place the health of safety of any other person at risk. While policy violations cannot be overlooked, in these instances HEMSPN may initiate educational options rather than pursue disciplinary actions.

E. Report Resolution

A report to the Title IX Coordinator is not the same as a Formal Complaint. In order for a report to be officially resolved, a Formal Complaint must be filed in writing alleging sexual harassment or other sexual misconduct against a respondent and requesting that the School officially investigate and resolve the allegation. The complaint may be resolved through either Informal Resolution (Section IX) or through the formal Investigation and Live Hearing Process (Section VI).

Where a case is not eligible for a Title IX hearing but involves sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, or stalking allegations, the following procedural protections will be available to both parties.

- Continued access to informal resolution procedures until a determination is reached as to whether a Policy violation occurred;
- Continued access to supportive measures;

- Procedures are conducted by officials that receive annual training on issues related to dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking and on how to conduct an investigation and hearing process that protects the safety of the victims and promotes accountability;
- Continued ability to bring an advisor of choice to any related meeting or proceeding;
- Both parties receive simultaneous written notice of the result of the disciplinary proceeding, the procedures for appeal, any changes to the result, and when such results become final.

V. Supportive Measures

When HEMSPN has actual knowledge of sexual harassment affecting its community members, the Title IX Coordinator will promptly contact the complainant to discuss the availability of supportive measures, consider the complainant's wishes with respect to supportive measures, inform the complainant of the availability of supportive measures with or without the filing of a formal complaint, and explain to the complainant the process for filing a formal complaint.

"Supportive measures" are non-disciplinary, non-punitive individualized services offered as appropriate, as reasonably available, and without fee or charge to the complainant or the respondent before or after the filing of a formal complaint or where no formal complaint has been filed. Such measures are designed to restore or preserve equal access to HEMSPN's education program or activity without unreasonably burdening the other party, including measures designed to protected the safety of all parties or HEMSPN's educational environment, or deter sexual harassment.

Supportive measures at HEMSPN may include: counseling, extension of deadlines or other course-related adjustments, modifications of work or class schedules, campus escort services, mutual restrictions on contact between the parties, changes in work or housing locations, leaves of absence, increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the campus and other similar measures.

"Supportive measures" may include, but are not limited to:

Providing access to counseling services and assistance in setting up an initial appointment

Issuing and enforcing No Contact Directives

Assistance in relocating

Providing an escort to ensure safe movement between classes and activities

Modifying academic and extracurricular activities

Providing alternative course completion options

Providing academic support services

Modifying transportation, parking, and working situations

Imposing other protections or restrictions as necessary and appropriate

HEMSPN will maintain as confidential any supportive measures provided to the complainant or respondent, to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair the ability of HEMSPN to provide the supportive measures. The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for coordinating the effective implementation of supportive measures.

HEMSPN offers supportive measures to both complainants and respondents. Upon receipt of a report of an identifiable complainant, the Title IX Coordinator will promptly contact the complainant to discuss the availability of supportive measures, consider the complainant's wishes with respect to supportive measures, and inform the complainant of the availability of supportive measures with or without the filing of a formal complaint. If the Title IX Coordinator does not offer supportive measures to the complainant, the Title IX Coordinator must document the reasons why such a response was not clearly unreasonable in light of the known circumstances.

Upon noticing a respondent of a report raising potential sexual harassment violations against the respondent, the Title IX Coordinator will discuss with the respondent the availability of counseling and may discuss the availability of other supportive measures discussed above, where the Title IX Coordinator deems appropriate.

Throughout any alternate process, formal process, and/or appeals process, the Title IX Coordinator will continually reassess and discuss appropriate supportive measures with the parties.

The Title IX Coordinator will document all discussions and offers of supportive measures to all parties, as well as whether the parties accepted or declined any offers. If a party declines an offer of supportive measures, the Title IX Coordinator will document the party's stated reason for declining the offer.

A. Emergency Removal Process

After receiving a report, the School can remove a respondent on an emergency or temporary basis from educational programs and from School property. The Title IX Coordinator conducts an individualized safety and risk analysis to determine whether there exists an immediate threat to physical health or safety of any student or other individual arising from the allegations of sexual harassment and/or other allegations of Prohibited Conduct. If so, the Title IX Coordinator may, in consultation with the appropriate School personnel, impose emergency removal of an individual before resolution of a formal complaint of Prohibited Conduct. Emergency removal is a preventative action and will not be considered disciplinary in nature. The Title IX Coordinator will notify both parties in writing of the resulting restrictions and any changes to such restrictions.

All respondents are able to challenge an Emergency Removal. If a respondent wishes to challenge the decision, the respondent must provide written notice of such challenge, including their reasons, to the Title IX Coordinator within 2 business days of receiving notice of the restriction. The Title IX Coordinator, in conjunction with appropriate School personnel, will meet with the respondent and an advisor of the respondent's choice. The purpose of the meeting is to permit the respondent to respond to the removal. The location of the meeting will be determined by the Title IX Coordinator and may occur via telephone or video-conference. Within 1 business day of the meeting, the Title IX Coordinator and appropriate School personnel will consult regarding the Restricted Access and will notify the respondent in writing of the outcome. Any changes to the removal will be provided in writing to all parties.

B. Non-student employees may be placed on administrative leave

The Title IX Coordinator, in conjunction with other appropriate School personnel, may impose an administrative leave on employee Respondents if the facts and circumstances surrounding the reported conduct support such leave. Administrative leave is a separate process from an Emergency Removal and is not disciplinary in nature. Employees placed on administrative leave will receive written notice of the conditions of that leave, but will not be able to challenge the administrative leave.

VI. Investigation and Adjudication

A. Formal Complaint

A Formal Complaint is a document filed in writing by a Complainant, or signed by the Title IX Coordinator, that alleges Prohibited Conduct against a Respondent and requests that the School officially investigate and resolve the allegation. The Formal Complaint may be filed with the Title IX Coordinator in person, by mail, by electronic mail, by in-person delivery, and must contain the Complainant's physical or digital signature.

In addition to the Complainant, a Title IX Coordinator can file a Formal Complaint. In the instances when the Title IX Coordinator signs a Formal Complaint, the Title IX Coordinator is not a Complainant or a party during a Formal Resolution, and must comply with requirements for any person involved in the response and/or resolution to be free from conflicts and bias.

A Formal Complaint may be withdrawn if the Complainant informs the Title IX Coordinator in writing that they want to withdraw the complaint or the allegations. The Title IX Coordinator may choose to withdraw a Formal Complaint if a Respondent is no longer participating in or attempting to participate in the School's education or program activity, the Complainant submits a written request to withdraw the complaint, or specific circumstances prevent the School from gathering evidence sufficient to reach a determination. No matter the reason for the withdrawal of a complaint, the parties will be notified in writing of the decision, including the reasoning.

B. Initial Review of Formal Complaint

A Formal Complaint may be resolved through either an Informal Resolution or a Formal Resolution. Informal Resolution for Title IX Sexual Harassment may only be offered after a Formal Complaint has been filed, so that the parties understand what the Formal Resolution entails and can decide whether to voluntarily attempt informal resolution as an alternative. All other forms of Prohibited Conduct can be resolved through Informal Resolution without having a Complainant or Title IX Coordinator file a Formal Complaint. The Informal Resolution process is outlined in Section VII.

1. The Title IX Coordinator may consolidate Formal Complaints

The Title IX Coordinator may consolidate Formal Complaints as to allegations of Prohibited Conduct against more than one Respondent, or by more than one Complainant against one or more Respondents, or by one party against the other party, where the allegations of Prohibited Conduct arise out of the same facts

or circumstances. The same facts and circumstances means that the multiple Complainants' allegations are so intertwined that their allegations directly relate to all parties. Where multiple Complainants or Respondents are involved in the same investigation, the parties will only be provided with the appropriate portion(s) of the investigative documents that relate to the complaint(s) in which they are a party.

C. Formal Investigation

The parties and their advisors will receive written notice that a formal investigation has been initiated. The notice of investigation will include:

- the identities of the parties involved;
- the specific section/s of the Policy allegedly violated;
- the precise conduct alleged to constitute the potential violation/s;
- the approximate date, time, and location of the alleged incident;
- a statement indicating that the Respondent is presumed not responsible for the alleged conduct;
- a statement that the determination of responsibility will be made at the conclusion of a Formal Resolution;
- a notice that parties have the right to an advisor of their choice;
- the result of an initial assessment to determine whether the allegations suggest a potential violation of Title IX Sexual Harassment with an indication that this decision will be reviewed again when the investigators prepare their report;
- the name of the investigators and the ability to challenge their participation for conflict of interest or actual bias;
- the appropriate Policy language prohibiting a party from knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information; and
- a notice that Retaliation is prohibited.

The notice shall be provided reasonably in advance of any interview with the investigators, with sufficient time for meaningful preparation. The Title IX Coordinator, in consultation with the investigators, may amend the charges as part of the investigative process. The Title IX Coordinator will, if appropriate, issue amended charges to both parties.

The Title IX Coordinator will inform the Complainant that it is important to take steps to preserve evidence of the alleged harassment/discrimination, to the extent such evidence exists. Such evidence may be in the form of letters, emails, text messages, social media posts and also evidence of physical contact and violence.

1. Investigator roles and participants' responsibilities.

The Title IX Coordinator will designate one or more investigators to conduct an adequate, reliable and impartial investigation. HEMSPN may engage an external investigator. In complex situations, the Title IX Coordinator may engage additional trained investigators to assist in gathering the information that will be considered by the primary investigator. If a party has concerns that the investigator has a conflict of interest or bias, it should notify the Title IX Coordinator in writing immediately of these concerns. The burden of

proof and the burden of gathering evidence sufficient to reach a determination regarding responsibility rests on the School and not the parties.

The parties will have an equal opportunity to present witnesses, including expert witnesses, and to submit evidence. The investigator will also gather any available physical evidence, including documents, communications between the parties, and other electronic records as appropriate and available. The parties may submit questions to be asked of parties and witnesses. The investigator will review submitted questions and, in their discretion, may choose which questions are necessary and appropriate to the investigation and conduct any follow-up, as they deem relevant. All parties and witnesses are expected to provide truthful information. Knowingly providing false or misleading information is a violation of HEMSPN's policies and can subject a student or employee to disciplinary action. Making a good faith report to the School that is not later substantiated does not constitute false or misleading information.

2. Parties are permitted to have advisors of their choice at all meetings, proceedings, and informal resolution sessions.

Complainants and respondents will have equal opportunities to have an advisor present during meetings, the grievance proceeding, and during the informal resolution process, including the opportunity to be accompanied by the advisor of their choice, who may be, but is not required to be, and attorney. The School will not limit the choice or presence of an advisor for complainant or respondent in any meeting, investigative interview, or grievance proceeding. Advisors are required to abide by School restrictions regarding the extent to which they may participate in proceedings, and any restrictions will apply equally to both parties. If a party's advisor refuses to comply with restrictions set by the School, the School may require the party to use a different advisor.

Should a Formal Complaint be filed and proceed to a live hearing as described in Section VII, a party's advisor will conduct cross examination. If a party does not have an advisor of choice to accompany them to the Pre-Hearing Conference and the Live Hearing, the School will appoint an advisor, free of charge, to perform the cross examination functions for the party. If you have questions about advisors, please contact the Title IX Coordinator.

3. Use of treatment records with written permission of the parties.

A person's medical, counseling/psychological, and similar treatment records are privileged and confidential documents that a party will not be required to disclose. Where a party provides their written permission to share medical, counseling/psychological, and similar treatment records as part of the investigation, only the portion of the records directly related to the allegations raised in the formal complaint will be included in the case file for review by the other party and for use in the investigative process.

4. Use of Complainant's prior sexual history and prior conduct of the parties.

Evidence related to the prior sexual history of the Complainant is generally not relevant to the determination of a Policy violation and will only be considered in very limited circumstances. For example, to prove that

someone other than the Respondent committed the alleged conduct, or where the existence of consent is at issue, the sexual history between the parties may be relevant to help understand the manner and nature of communications between the parties and the context of the relationship. However, even in the context of a relationship, consent to one sexual act does not, by itself, constitute consent to another sexual act, and consent on one occasion does not, by itself, constitute consent on a subsequent occasion.

Information regarding other acts by a party will be permitted as relevant where the nature and means of those other acts may affect credibility of the assertions in the current case. It is not required that the party have been found responsible for Policy violations related to those other acts for them to be included in the current case. Any party seeking to introduce information about prior sexual history or other acts of the other party should bring this information to the attention of the investigators at the earliest opportunity.

While the investigators may explore relevant areas of inquiry, the Title IX Coordinator has the discretion to make the final determination whether evidence of prior sexual history or other misconduct is relevant and should be included in the report.

5. Anticipated timeframe for completing investigation and process for requesting extension of time.

The School will seek to complete the formal investigation within 60 business days, which begins upon the filing of the Formal Complaint and concludes upon submittal for a hearing. HEMSPN will communicate the progress of the investigation with both parties on a weekly basis, or as otherwise directed by the parties. This timeframe may be extended for good cause with written notice to the parties of the delay and the reason for the delay. Good cause may be based on delays occasioned by the complexity of the allegations, the number of witnesses involved, the availability of the parties or witnesses, the effect of a concurrent criminal investigation, any intervening school break or vacation, or other circumstances, all of which will likely extend the length of time it takes to complete the investigation.

6. Parties' review of evidence collected during investigation and opportunity to provide a written response.

The evidence obtained as part of the investigation that is directly related to the allegations raised in the formal complaint will be made available to the parties and their advisors, including the evidence upon which the School may not rely in reaching a determination regarding responsibility and inculpatory or exculpatory evidence. The parties will have 10 calendar days to review the evidence. The parties will be offered the opportunity to review the evidence and provide a written response that will be submitted to the investigators for the completion of the Investigation Report.

7. Investigators will complete an investigative report and provide a recommendation for the Title IX Coordinator of whether the reported conduct constituted Title IX Sexual Harassment.

Once the parties have reviewed the evidence and have submitted responses, or the time period to submit such responses has passed, the investigators will complete any follow up they deem necessary and write the investigation report. The investigators will consider whether the conduct alleged, if demonstrated by a

preponderance of the evidence, would constitute Title IX Sexual Harassment, in light of the evidence gathered during the investigation. If the investigators find that Title IX Sexual Harassment is properly alleged, the investigators will further determine whether those allegations meet all three of the following jurisdictional requirements such that it is eligible for a Hearing Process:

- The Formal Complaint was filed while the Complainant was participating in or attempting to participate in the education program or activity of the School;
- The reported Title IX Sexual Harassment occurred against a person in the United States; and
- The reported Title IX Sexual Harassment occurred in the School's education program or activity.

The investigators will then make a recommendation to the Title IX Coordinator regarding whether the conduct outlined in the investigative report meets the requirements above. The Title IX Coordinator will review the recommendation of the investigators and make the final determination as to whether the conduct alleged, if demonstrated by a preponderance of the evidence, would constitute "Title IX Sexual Harassment."

The investigation report will include, but is not limited to, the following sections:

- overview of the complaint made and summary of the investigative methodology;
- summary of relevant information gathered, including:
 - o timeline of incident being investigated;
 - Complainant's account of events;
 - Respondent's account of events;
 - o witness accounts;
 - o evidence gathered;
- areas of agreement;
- areas of disagreement;
- assessment of whether or not the complaint meets one or more of the required elements of the definition of sexual harassment under Title IX, including rationale; and
- an appendix containing all of the collected evidence.

The investigation report will not include:

- Information about the Complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior, unless:
 - The information is to prove that someone other than the Respondent committed the alleged conduct; or
 - The information concerns specific incidents of the Complainant's prior sexual behavior with respect to the Respondent and are offered to prove consent
- Information that is protected by a legally recognized privilege; and
- A party's medical, counseling/psychological, and similar treatment records unless the party has given voluntary, written consent.

8. Title IX Coordinator issues a final assessment of whether the case meets the definition of Title IX Sexual Harassment and will proceed to a Live Hearing Process or be subject to Title IX Dismissal.

The Title IX Coordinator will notify the parties, in writing, of the final assessment and whether or not the complaint will proceed to a hearing or be subject to Title IX Dismissal. If the case is dismissed, it will be adjudicated as follows:

- For cases involving student Respondents, the investigative report and materials will be provided to the School Compliance Officer to be adjudicated according to procedures found in the Student Code of Conduct and/or other applicable HEMSPN policies;
- For cases involving employee Respondents, the investigative report and materials will be provided to the Office of Human Resources to be adjudicated according to procedures found in the faculty, administrator, employee handbooks and/or other applicable HEMSPN policies;

Where a case is not eligible for hearing but involves sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, or stalking allegations, the following procedural protections will be available to both parties:

- Continued access to informal resolution procedures until a determination is reached as to whether a Policy violation occurred;
- Continued access to supportive measures;
- Procedures are conducted by officials that receive annual training on issues related to dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking and on how to conduct an investigation and hearing process that protects the safety of the victims and promotes accountability;
- Continued ability to bring an advisor of choice to any related meeting or proceeding;
- Both parties receive simultaneous written notice of the result of the disciplinary proceeding, the procedures for appeal, any changes to the result, and when such results become final.

Cases that do not proceed to a live hearing process will be resolved through the processes identified above. Such process is typically completed within thirty (30) calendar days of referral for decision, except where extensions are appropriate for good cause as determined by the Title IX Coordinator with written notice to both parties of the reason for the extension.

a. The parties have three business days to appeal this final assessment.

Parties have 3 business days after receipt of the investigative report to submit in writing an appeal of the final assessment Title IX dismissal (see Section VI).

b. The parties have 10 days to provide a written response to the investigative report.

When no appeal of the Title IX decision is filed, the parties have 10 days beginning at the conclusion of the 3-day appeal window to submit their written response to the Investigation Report. The response may include an assertion that evidence not summarized in the report, but present in the case file, should be considered as relevant.

In a case with multiple charges, if any of the charges constitute Title IX Sexual Harassment, all the charges in that case will be handled at the same time through the Hearing Resolution process (Section VII).

VII. Hearing Resolution Process for Title IX Sexual Harassment

A Hearing Process will be used to resolve cases that include charges of Title IX Sexual Harassment. If such cases also include other charges, all the charges in that case will be handled at the same time through the Hearing Resolution process. The Hearing Process includes a pre-hearing conference, a live hearing, decisions about responsibility and sanctioning by the Decision-Maker, and an available appeal process.

A. A Pre-Hearing Conference will be conducted

Each party will have their own Pre-Hearing Conference. The Title IX Coordinator will communicate to the parties, their advisors, and the decision-maker, the date, time, and format for their Pre-Hearing Conference. The Title IX Coordinator, the Decision-Maker, and the advisor must be in attendance. While the parties are strongly encouraged to attend, they are not required to do so.

During the Pre-Hearing Conference, the advisors must share with the Decision-Maker with their list of witnesses to appear at the hearing, the identity of any requested witnesses that were not questioned during the investigation, the request for any new evidence to be considered that was not submitted previously to the investigators, and the availability of the advisor and the party for hearing dates.

The Decision-Maker will address any requests to present new evidence and new witnesses at the Pre-Hearing Conference.

The advisor is strongly encouraged to discuss lines of questioning with the decision-maker at the Pre-Hearing Conference to obtain guidance from the decision-maker on relevancy prior to the hearing. The Decision-Maker will discuss the expectations and guidelines for appropriate behavior and decorum during the hearing.

After reviewing each party's witness list, the Decision-Maker may, at their discretion, add names of other witnesses contained in the report for the purpose of appearing at the hearing and submitting to cross examination.

After the conclusion of the Pre-Hearing Conferences, the Title IX Coordinator will provide each party and their advisor with written notice of the date, time, and manner for the hearing, which will typically occur no less than 10 business days after the conclusion of the final pre-hearing conference.

B. Live Hearing for Title IX Sexual Harassment Cases

The Title IX Regulations require the School conduct a live hearing to address Title IX Sexual Harassment. This hearing may be conducted with all parties physically present in the same geographic location or, at the School's discretion, any or all parties, witnesses, and other participants may appear at the live hearing virtually. Regardless of format, the hearing will be recorded, and the recording will be HEMSPN's property, and will be made available to the parties for review and inspection upon their request during the pendency of the process.

Those persons present during the entirety or at designated portions of the hearing include: Complainant, Complainant's advisor; Respondent, Respondent's advisor; Decision-Maker; Title IX Coordinator; witnesses; other appropriate individuals at the discretion of the Title IX Coordinator (for example, an interpreter).

The Decision-Maker will provide an introduction detailing the purpose of the hearing, have those present identify themselves and their role, remind all parties of the expectation to be candid and honest in their response, and provide a brief overview of the procedure and the anticipated order of the hearing.

The advisors will be responsible for orally asking relevant questions, including those questions which challenge credibility, to the other party or parties and any witnesses directly, in real-time and in a manner that, in the Decision-Maker's sole discretion, is not inappropriate, harassing, intimidating, irrelevant, or redundant. Cross-examination will never be conducted by a party personally. Only relevant questions may be asked of a party or witness. Relevant questions are those tending to prove or disprove a fact at issue.

Questions that are not relevant include:

- Repetition of the same question;
- Questions related to information about the Complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior, unless:
 - The information is to prove that someone other than the Respondent committed the alleged conduct; or
 - The information concerns specific incidents of the Complainant's prior sexual behavior with respect to the Respondent and are offered to prove consent;
- Questions related to information that is protected by a legally recognized privilege; and
- Questions related to a party's medical, counseling/psychological, and similar treatment records unless the party has given voluntary, written consent.

The Decision-Maker will objectively evaluate all evidence to determine its relevance, materiality, weight and reliability.

Before a Complainant, Respondent, or witness answers a question by an advisor, the Decision-Maker will first determine whether the question is relevant and briefly explain any decision to exclude a question as not relevant, or request rephrasing of the question. The Decision-Maker is not required to give a lengthy or complicated explanation of a relevancy determination during the hearing. The Decision-maker may later send to the parties any revisions to the explanation of relevance that was provided during the hearing.

If a party or witness does not submit to cross-examination at the live hearing, the Decision-Maker must not rely on any statement of that party or witness in reaching a determination regarding responsibility. The Decision-Maker cannot draw an inference about the determination regarding responsibility based solely on a party's or witness's absence from the live hearing or refusal to answer cross-examination or other questions. However, video evidence showing the conduct alleged within a complaint may be considered, even if the party does not submit to cross-examination. Further, a Respondent's verbal or written conduct that is alleged to constitute the sexual harassment at issue is not considered to be the Respondent's "statement" and thus, information about or evidence of such conduct may be admitted even if the Respondent does not submit to cross-examination.

C. The Decision-Maker will issue a written determination of responsibility

After the hearing, the Decision-Maker will issue a written determination of responsibility. The determination of responsibility will include:

- Identification of the allegations potentially constituting sexual harassment
- A description of the procedural steps taken from the receipt of the Formal Complaint through the determination, including any notifications to the parties, interviews with parties and witnesses, site visits, methods used to gather other evidence, and hearings held;
- Findings of fact supporting the determination;
- Conclusions regarding the application of the Policy to the facts;
- A statement of, and rationale for, the result as to each allegation, including a
 determination regarding responsibility, any disciplinary sanctions HEMSPN imposes
 on the Respondent, and whether remedies will be provided by HEMSPN to the
 Complainant, and;
- HEMSPN's procedures and permissible bases for the Complainant and Respondent to appeal.

The determination will lay out the evidentiary basis for conclusions reached in the case. The determination will be provided to the parties simultaneously. The determination becomes final only after the time period for appeal has expired or, if a party does file an appeal, after the appeal decision has been sent to the parties.

D. Available remedies and sanctions for violations of the Policy

Where a determination of responsibility for Title IX Sexual Harassment, and other included conduct, is made, HEMSPN will provide remedies to a Complainant designed to restore or preserve equal access to HEMSPN's education program or activity. Such remedies may include the same individualized services provided as supportive measures; however, remedies need not be non-disciplinary or non-punitive and need not avoid burdening the Respondent. The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for effective implementation of remedies. Where the final determination has indicated that remedies will be provided, the Complainant can then communicate separately with the Title IX Coordinator or their designee to discuss what remedies are appropriately designed to preserve or restore the Complainant's equal access to education. Remedies for a Complainant which do not affect the Respondent must not be disclosed to the Respondent.

The School recognizes that not every case of Prohibited Conduct is alike in severity. Therefore, the School reserves the right to consider a range of reasonable educational outcomes and sanctions. This range includes a formal warning, receiving a reprimand in the course of employment, mandatory training, mandatory counseling, loss of privilege, disciplinary probation, removal from a course, restitution, facility suspension/expulsion, ban from School property, revocation or deferral of admission and or certificate/degree, deferred suspension, disciplinary suspension, disciplinary expulsion, and/or termination of employment.

In determining the sanctions, the following factors will be considered, to the extent the information is available in the case file: (1) the Respondent's prior conduct history; (2) how the School has sanctioned similar incidents in the past; (3) the nature and violence of the conduct at issue; (4) the impact of the conduct on the Complainant; (5) the impact of the conduct on the community, its members, or its property; (6) whether the Respondent has accepted responsibility for their actions; (7) any other mitigating or aggravating circumstances, including the School's values.

The imposition of sanctions will typically take effect immediately, but may be stayed at the discretion of the Decision-Maker in consultation with the Title IX Coordinator. A Respondent who separates from the School under any circumstance is not eligible for re-admittance or re-employment until they have successfully completed the terms of any sanctions imposed.

VIII. Appeals

Complainants and Respondents may appeal the decision-maker's determination regarding responsibility, or HEMSPN's dismissal of a Formal Complaint or any allegations therein to the Title IX Coordinator who will initiate the appeal process. HEMSPN will notify the other party in writing when an appeal is filed and implement appeal procedures equally for both parties. Both parties will have a reasonable, equal opportunity to submit a written statement in support of, or challenging, the outcome.

The Appeal Officer, who is the decision-maker for the appeal, will issue a written decision describing the result of the appeal and the rationale for the result and provide the written decision simultaneously to both parties.

A Complainant or Respondent must submit a written appeal to the Title IX Coordinator and within 3 business days of receipt of the Notice of Outcome or 3 business days the Title IX Coordinator's Determination of Eligibility. The written appeal must include the specific basis for the appeal and any information or argument in support of the appeal. Upon receipt of the appeal, the Title IX Coordinator will provide the other party notice of the appeal and the opportunity to respond in writing to the appeal. Any response to the appeal must be submitted to the Title IX Coordinator within 3 business days from the other party's receipt of the appeal. Appeal responses are shared with the other parties but no reply is permitted.

Grounds for appeal include:

- Procedural irregularity that affected the outcome of the matter;
- New evidence that was not reasonably available at the time the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal was made, that could affect the outcome of the matter, and;

• The Title IX Coordinator, investigator(s), or decision-maker(s) had a conflict of interest or bias for or against Complainants or Respondents generally or the individual Complainant or Respondent that affected the outcome of the matter;

All grounds for appeal will be available to all parties.

The Title IX Coordinator will select a trained individual to be the Appeal Officer with notice to the parties.

The Appeal Officer must be a neutral and impartial decision maker. The parties will be informed, in writing, of the specific Appeals Officer. Within 1 calendar day of receiving the notice of the designated Appeals Officer, the Complainant and the Respondent may submit a written request to the Title IX Coordinator to replace the named Appeals Officer if there are reasonable articulable grounds to establish bias, conflict of interest or an inability to be fair and impartial.

The designated Appeals Officer will only be replaced if the Title IX Coordinator determines their bias precludes impartiality or constitutes conflict. Additionally, an Appeals Officer who has reason to believe they cannot make an objective determination must recuse themselves from the process.

The Appeals Officer will make a decision regarding the written appeal and, within 10 business days of receipt of all appeal documents, notify the Complainant and the Respondent of the outcome. The Appeal Officer may affirm the finding(s); alter the finding(s); alter the sanctions; or request that additional steps be taken.

Appeal decisions are final. All appeal deadlines may be extended for good cause by the Title IX Coordinator. Any extension will be communicated to the parties.

IX. Informal Resolution Process

Informal Resolution permits the parties to seek resolution of reports of Prohibited Conduct and Formal Complaints of Title IX Sexual Harassment. HEMSPN does not require as a condition of enrollment or continuing enrollment, or employment or continuing employment, or enjoyment of any other right, the waiver of the right to an investigation and adjudication of Prohibited Conduct under HEMSPN's grievance process. Similarly, HEMSPN will never require the parties in a sexual harassment allegation to participate in an informal resolution process, as described below.

After the report of Prohibited Conduct or after the filing of a Formal Complaint of Title IX Sexual Harassment, if all parties voluntarily consent in writing, HEMSPN will assist the parties in an informal resolution process. An informal resolution process is available at any time prior to reaching a determination regarding responsibility in the grievance process, except in the cases of reports of Title IX Sexual Harassment of a student by a HEMSPN employee.

Before initiating an informal resolution, HEMSPN will: (1) provide the parties a written notice; and (2) obtain the parties' voluntary, written consent to the informal resolution process. The written notice that HEMSPN will provide to the parties will disclose the allegations, the requirements of the informal

resolution process, and any consequences resulting from participating in the informal resolution process, including the records that will be maintained or could be shared.

HEMSPN's informal resolution enables that, at any time prior to agreeing to a resolution, any party has a right to withdraw from the informal resolution process and resume the grievance process with respect to the report or Formal Complaint.

Upon initiation of the informal resolution as described above, the Title IX Coordinator will appoint an Informal Resolution Officer who will attempt to resolve the dispute through meetings with the parties. Although an in-person or a restorative justice conference may be suggested, parties will never be required to meet directly with one another as part of the informal resolution process.

When sexual harassment allegations can be resolved through informal resolution by mutual consent of the parties and on a basis that is acceptable to the Informal Resolution Officer in consultation with the Title IX Coordinator, the resolution process shall be considered finally decided and there will be no subsequent process or appeal.

X. Record Keeping

HEMSPN will retain all records of each investigation instituted under this policy for seven (7) years. Records will include all documents, recordings, or transcripts from investigations, hearings, appeals, and alternate resolutions. The first date of the first record created by HEMSPN will begin the seven-year retention period. Records will be maintained for all investigations including investigations that have been dismissed, completed, or otherwise resolved.

Any request by a student to review the documents, witness statements, evidence, and written submissions associated with their investigation under this policy should be submitted to the School Title IX Coordinator.

HEMSPN will also maintain and publish on HEMSPN's website training materials of employees who serve as Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, and persons who facilitate information resolutions.

Complainants, Respondents, and/or anyone acting on their behalf may not record interviews or any other proceeding during an investigation or resolution process. Individuals found to have violated this recording prohibition may face disciplinary action up to and including expulsion or termination.

XI. Privacy and Confidentiality

Privacy and confidentiality have separate and distinct meanings under this Policy:

A. Privacy

HEMSPN strives to respect the privacy of both parties and other participants in the Title IX investigation process. Privacy generally means that information related to the report and investigation of Prohibited Conduct will only be shared with a limited selection of individuals whose knowledge is necessary to respond to claims of Prohibited Conduct. Such response includes the reviewing of reports, investigating claims, participating in investigations, conducting hearings, reviewing appeals, and other related issues. All HEMSPN employees involved in this process receive training on safeguarding private information in accordance with all applicable laws. Student education records are protected in compliance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) and other applicable laws in Ohio. Medical records are generally protected by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), except for health records protected by FERPA. Access to employee personnel records is restricted in accordance with HEMSPN's policies and Ohio law.

HEMSPN must obtain written consent from a party before HEMSPN may receive any health or other treatment records. If a party provides written consent for medical or other treatment records to become part of an investigation's case file, both parties must be able to review and comment on those records if the investigation moves towards an investigative report and possible hearing.

B. Confidentiality

HEMSPN will keep confidential the identity of any individual who has made a report or complaint of sex discrimination, including any individual who has made a report or filed a formal complaint of sexual harassment, any complainant, any individual who has been reported to be the perpetrator of sex discrimination, any respondent, and any witness, except as may be permitted by the FERPA statutes or regulations, as required by law, or to carry out the purposes of this Policy, including the conduct of any investigation, hearing, or judicial proceeding arising thereunder.

HEMSPN will not impose prior restraints on students' and employees' ability to discuss the allegations under investigation, including with a parent, friend, other source of emotional support, with an advocacy organization, or with persons who may have information regarding the underlying incident.

Confidentiality applies to certain types of information that cannot be revealed or distributed to other persons without express permission of the individual to whom the information pertains, or as otherwise permitted or required by law. Certain campus and community professionals, such as health care and mental health professionals, maintain confidential relationships in their professional capacities with patients and clients under the privilege created by Ohio law.

1. Mandatory Reporting of Child Abuse

All HEMSPN employees, including confidential resources are mandatory reporters² and are required to immediately report any knowledge or reasonable suspicion that a minor (someone under 18 years old) is experiencing abuse or neglect based on information shared by the minor, from any other individual including one's own observations or knowledge. Any HEMSPN employee suspecting abuse or neglect is required to bring all suspicions to the immediate attention of the Title IX Coordinator. HEMSPN community members who are not employees are strongly encouraged to report any knowledge or reasonable suspicion of child abuse.

2. Ohio Felony Reporting Requirement

Under Ohio law, all individuals, excluding confidential resources, must report felonies, including sexual violence. Under Ohio Revised Code Section 2921.22, medical professionals, mental health professionals and clergy are not required to report felonies. This legal requirement means that the Title IX Coordinator must report any felony to the local police department or local prosecutor's office. To the extent reasonably possible, HEMSPN will communicate with the complainant in advance of any report to law enforcement with jurisdiction. The complainant has the choice whether and how to participate in any subsequent criminal investigation.

3. Ohio Medical Professional Reporting Requirements

In Ohio, medical professionals have distinct legally mandated reporting responsibilities. Where a medical professional knows or has reasonable cause to believe that serious physical harm resulted from an offense of violence, the medical professional is required to make a report to law enforcement. Medical professionals must deem a patient medically stable before reporting and must communicate to the patient that the patient does not have to report and/or speak to the police. If the patient chooses not to speak to police at the time of the medical examination, the medical professional does not need to report the patient's name - only the date, general time, and general location of the incident.

² Some individuals are required by law to report suspicions of abuse or neglect. A mandated reporter is an attorney; physician, including a hospital intern or resident; dentist; podiatrist; practitioner of a limited branch of medicine as specified in section 4731.15 of the Revised Code, registered nurse; licensed practical nurse; visiting nurse; other health care professional; licensed psychologist, licensed school psychologist, independent marriage and family therapist; speech pathologist or audiologist; coroner; administrator or employee of a certified child care agency or other public or private children services agency; school teacher; school employee; school authority; person engaged in social work or the practice of professional counseling; agent of county humane society, or a person rendering spiritual treatment through prayer in accordance with the tenets of a well-recognized religion; superintendent, board member, or employee of a county board of mental retardation; investigative agent contracted with by a county board of mental retardation; or employee of the department mental retardation and developmental disabilities.

4. Risk of Harm to Self or Others

Mental health professionals are required to disclose information where there is an imminent threat of harm to self (the client) or others.

5. Clery Act Reporting

Pursuant to the Clery Act, anonymous statistical information for certain offenses that have been reported at campus locations must be shared with Campus Safety. The information does not include the names or any other identifying information about the persons involved in such offenses.

XII. Educational Programs

A. Required of those on campus

All incoming students and new employees will receive training on the prevention of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking. Training will include:

- Information on HEMSPN's prohibition on dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking, and the definitions of each;
- The definition of consent:
- A description of safe and positive options for bystander intervention;
- Information on risk reduction; and
- Information on HEMSPN's criminal and School-based investigation process.

In addition, HEMSPN will conduct ongoing prevention and awareness campaigns for students and employees, including programming, initiatives, and strategies that are sustained over time and focus on increasing understanding of topics relevant to and skills for addressing dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking, using a range of strategies with audiences throughout the institution and including information described in this section.

B. Required of those instituting the Policy

The Title IX Coordinator, investigators, decision-makers, and any person who facilitates an alternate resolution process, will receive training on the definition of sexual harassment, the scope of HEMSPN's education program or activity, how to conduct an investigation and grievance process including hearings, appeals, and alternate resolution processes, and how to serve impartially, including by avoiding prejudgment of the facts at issue, conflicts of interest, and bias. This includes how to apply the definitions with respect to consent (or the absence or negation of consent) consistently, impartially, and in accordance with this policy.

Investigators will receive training on issues of relevance to create an investigative report that fairly summarizes relevant evidence.

Decision-makers will receive training on any technology to be used at a live hearing and on issues of relevance of questions and evidence, including when questions and evidence about the complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior are not relevant.

Any materials used to train Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, and any person who facilitates an alternate resolution process, must not rely on sex stereotypes and must promote impartial investigations and adjudications of formal complaints of sexual harassment.

Training under this section is required on an as-needed basis. Training materials for training under this section will be made publicly available through HEMSPN's website. Published training materials will be up-to-date and reflect the latest training provided.

The Title IX Coordinator, investigators, decision-makers, and any person who facilitates an alternate resolution process, will receive annual training on issues related to dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking and on how to conduct an investigation and hearing process that protects the safety of victims and promotes accountability.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Employees and students should contact the Title IX Coordinator for more information or any questions related to this policy. In addition, the U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights ("OCR") investigates complaints of unlawful harassment of students in educational programs or activities. This agency may serve as a neutral fact finder and will attempt to facilitate the voluntary resolution of disputes with the parties. For more information, visit the OCR website at: http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/.

NON-DISCRIMINATION AND ANTI-HARASSMENT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

NOTICE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

The Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing (HEMSPN) does not discriminate on the basis of race, age, creed, color, sex, gender identity and expression, pregnancy, disability, religion, sexual orientation, genetic information, military status, veteran status, familial status, national origin, or any other protected category under applicable local, state or federal law, ordinance, or regulation in its programs and activities (collectively, "Protected Traits"). Such laws include, but are not limited to, Titles VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments Act of 1972, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Aged Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act, and Ohio Revised Code Chapter 4112.

Federal regulations require specific processes when allegations of sexual discrimination may constitute sexual harassment under Title IX of the Educational Amendments of 1972. HEMSPN has adopted a Policy entitled Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking and Retaliation to outline the policies and procedures that HEMSPN will use to address reports of conduct that constitute sexual harassment as defined by Title IX and its implementing regulations ("Title IX sexual harassment"). HEMSPN does not discriminate in its education program or activities, which include admission to and employment at HEMSPN.

HEMSPN has also adopted a grievance procedure to provide the prompt and equitable resolution of student and employee complaints of Title IX sexual harassment which is contained in the Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking and Retaliation. This procedure also describes how members of HEMSPN's community can report or file a complaint of sexual harassment, and will outline how HEMSPN will respond to these reports and formal complaints.

More information about prohibited conduct (that does not constitute Title IX sexual harassment), and the means by which individuals that experience such conduct may make a report, can be found in this policy. When informed of Prohibited Conduct as defined by this policy, HEMSPN will take prompt action to eliminate the harassment or discrimination, prevent its recurrence, and remedy its effects.

The following person has been designated as the Coordinator to handle inquiries regarding HEMSPN's non-discrimination and anti-harassment policies:

Title IX Coordinator:
DeAnn Russell
drussell@hemspn.edu
(33)332-8940
Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing
239 N. Lincoln Ave., Suite 3
Salem, OH 44460

The Coordinator may designate any responsibility or task assigned to them under this policy to an appropriate individual, including individuals not employed by HEMSPN. If for any reason the Coordinator cannot be impartial with regard to a particular case, the Director shall assign a Coordinator for the case in question.

For further information, individuals may also contact the U.S. Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights at (800) 421-3481, the Ohio Civil Rights Commission at (888) 278-7101, or the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission at (800) 669-4000.

SCOPE OF THE POLICY

This policy prohibits Prohibited Conduct, described below, that:

Occurs on HEMSPN property;

Occurs in relation to an official HEMSPN program or activity (regardless of location); or

Has continuing adverse effects on HEMSPN property or on any member of the HEMSPN community.

PROHIBITED CONDUCT

Discrimination on the Basis of a Protected Trait

Discrimination on the basis of a Protected Trait occurs when a behavior or policy has the purpose or effect of excluding an individual from participation in, denying an individual the benefits of, or being subjected to discrimination under any academic, extracurricular, employment, enrollment, or other program or activity of HEMSPN on the basis of a Protected Trait of that individual. This includes the following when based on a Protected Trait of a person:

- Treating one person differently from another in determining whether such person satisfies any requirement or condition for the provision of such aid, benefit, or service;
- Providing different aid, benefits, or services or providing aid, benefits, or services in a different manner;
- Denying any person any such aid, benefit, or service;
- Subjecting any person to separate or different rules of behavior, sanctions or other treatment;
- Aiding or perpetuating discrimination against any person by providing significant assistance to any agency, organization, or person which discriminates on the basis of a Protected Trait in providing any aid, benefit, or service to students or employees; or
- Otherwise limiting any person in the enjoyment of any right, privilege, advantage, or opportunity.

Discrimination on the Basis of a Protected Trait does not include the provision of reasonable accommodations to individuals who are otherwise qualified to participate in HEMSPN's programs, services, or employment opportunities. Individuals seeking reasonable accommodations may contact the Coordinator for more information. Discrimination on the Basis of a Protected Trait also does not include other behavior that is permissible under federal and state laws, regulations, and guidance, for example the offering of or participation in programs for the benefit of veterans and/or military personnel.

Harassment on the Basis of a Protected Trait

Harassment on the Basis of a Protected Trait is unwelcome conduct on the basis of a Protected Trait where:

- Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment, grade, or participation in a program, course, or activity;
- Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment or educational decisions affecting an individual; or
- Such conduct is sufficiently pervasive, offensive, or abusive to have the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work or education by being sufficiently serious, pervasive, or persistent as to create an intimidating, hostile, demeaning, or offensive working, academic, or social environment under both an objective and subjective standard. A single incident may create a hostile environment if the incident is sufficiently severe.

The determination as to whether a hostile environment exists is based on the totality of the circumstances, including but not limited to:

- The nature and severity of the conduct;
- The type, frequency, and duration of the conduct;
- The identity of and relationship between the Respondent and the Complainant;
- The number of individuals involved;
- The age and maturity levels of the Respondent and Complainant; and
- The location of the conduct and the context in which it occurred.

Harassment on the Basis of a Protected Trait does not include Sexual Harassment, which is defined and addressed separately in the Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking and Retaliation.

Retaliation

Retaliation is any attempt by a member of the HEMSPN community to penalize, intimidate, harass, or retaliate in any way against a person who makes a report of or who is otherwise involved in an investigation of Prohibited Conduct under this policy. Retaliation is prohibited and should be reported to the Coordinator or designee immediately.

Other Types of Prohibited Conduct

Prohibited Conduct for purposes of this policy also includes any and all "Prohibited Conduct" defined in HEMSPN Policy entitled "Policy Prohibiting Sex Discrimination, Sexual Harassment, Stalking and Retaliation" that does not meet the definition of Title IX Sexual Harassment.

REPORTING PROHIBITED CONDUCT

Individuals who witness or experience Prohibited Conduct are encouraged to report such conduct to the Coordinator. Employees of HEMSPN who become aware of Prohibited Conduct are required to report such conduct to the Coordinator as soon as reasonably possible, except that HEMSPN's counselor cannot report information learned from a counseling client except as necessary to protect the life of the client or others. Reports may be made anonymously, although an inability to contact the reporter may compromise HEMSPN's ability to fully address the report. Employees are mandatory reporters and cannot report conduct anonymously.

HEMSPN encourages prompt reporting, but does not limit the timeframe for filing a report of Prohibited Conduct. Note that HEMSPN's ability to take any action may be negatively affected by the length of time between the conduct and the report. The passage of time may also limit the available range of disciplinary actions, such as where an individual is no longer employed by HEMSPN or is no longer enrolled as a student.

Upon receiving a report, the Coordinator will contact the individual towards whom the conduct was reported to have been directed and offer them the opportunity to speak with the Coordinator and discuss their options and available resources at HEMSPN and within the community.

The individual towards whom the conduct was reported is the "complainant," and the individual named by the report as having committed Prohibited Conduct is the "respondent."

Individuals may choose to report criminal conduct directly to law enforcement. Because law enforcement investigates and enforce criminal laws, not HEMSPN policy, a complainant may choose to pursue a criminal investigation, a HEMSPN investigation, neither, or both. The outcome of criminal procedures is not determinative as to whether HEMSPN policy has been violated.

Privacy

All information shared with the Coordinator and investigator will be kept private. This means that it will only be shared in three (3) situations. First, it will be shared when it is necessary to facilitate the options chosen by the complainant to move forward to resolve the allegations, or where HEMSPN otherwise must take action to address the report. Second, if the report constitutes a felony or potential child abuse, state law requires that the report be shared with law enforcement. (The complainant may choose not to participate in the report to law enforcement or may decline to participate in any law enforcement investigation if they wish.) Third, it will be shared if HEMSPN receives a criminal or civil subpoena or is otherwise engaged in a lawsuit requiring it to disclose information.

If a complainant wishes to make a request for anonymity such that their name is not shared with the respondent or witnesses, HEMSPN will try to comply but this may limit HEMSPN's ability to investigate and respond. However, if the allegations are so serious that HEMSPN must act on them due to safety concerns for the HEMSPN community, HEMSPN may need to move forward to investigate despite the complainant's wishes. Examples might include where an assault was perpetrated with a weapon, where multiple complainants have alleged an assault by the same individual, or where an employee assaults a student. If this is the case, the Coordinator will notify the complainant.

Supportive Measures of Protection and Accommodations

The Coordinator will offer supportive measures of protection and accommodations as appropriate.

Supportive measures are individualized services offered to either or both the complainant and respondent involved in an alleged incident, either prior to a formal investigation or while such an investigation is pending. Supportive measures may include counseling, extensions of time or other course-related adjustments, modifications of work or class schedules, restrictions on contact between the parties, changes in work locations, leaves of absence, increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the HEMSPN campus, behavioral restrictions, access restrictions, and other similar accommodations. Supportive measures will be individualized and appropriate based on the information gathered by the Coordinator, making every effort to avoid depriving any student of their education or any employee of their ability to work.

Supportive measures are available even if the complainant chooses not to move forward with informal or formal resolution.

Informal Resolution

If it is determined that an informal resolution may be appropriate, the Coordinator will speak with the complainant about this option. If the complainant agrees to participate, the Coordinator will ask if the respondent is willing to participate. The Coordinator may then offer options for informal resolution that are appropriate under the circumstances, such as informal discussions with the parties or formal mediation.

If a satisfactory resolution is reached through informal resolution, the matter will be considered closed. If these efforts are unsuccessful, or if either party requests to terminate informal resolution, the complainant may request a formal investigation. The parties can attempt informal resolution during the course of a

formal investigation if they agree to do so. The Coordinator must approve any agreement that comes from informal resolution to ensure it is consistent with HEMSPN's obligations under this policy.

If a complaint is made by a student against a HEMSPN employee, it will be formally investigated.

Formal Investigation

Following the receipt of a report, the Coordinator will conduct an initial assessment to determine if there is reason to believe, based on the information available, that the policy may have been violated and a formal investigation is appropriate. The Coordinator may seek further information from the complainant or others to assist in this initial assessment. If the Coordinator determines that there is insufficient information to suggest that a policy violation may have occurred, the complainant may submit additional information at any time and request another assessment.

If the Coordinator determines that there is reason to believe that the policy may have been violated, the Coordinator will provide written notice to the respondent of the behavior that may have violated HEMSPN policy, including the identities of the parties involved, the specific section of the policies allegedly violated, the conduct constituting the potential violation, and the date and location of the alleged incident, to the extent the information may be available. The respondent will be offered the opportunity to speak with the Coordinator to learn about the process, options for supportive measures of protection and accommodations, and their rights and responsibilities.

The Coordinator will select one or more trained investigators to conduct an investigation into the reported conduct. The investigators may be, but are not required to be, employees of HEMSPN.

The investigator shall offer each party the opportunity to be interviewed. In addition, each party may submit written statements, suggested witnesses, suggested questions for the other party or witnesses, and other evidence that is relevant to the reported behavior. The investigator will gather any relevant evidentiary materials and question witnesses as appropriate. The investigator will prepare an initial investigative report detailing the relevant evidence gathered. The initial investigative report focuses on the evidence that has been collected and does not include a determination as to whether a policy violation occurred.

The parties will be provided five (5) calendar days to review the initial investigative report and provide a written response to the investigator, which may include additional evidence, suggested witnesses, and suggested questions for witnesses or the other party. Extensions of this deadline may be provided to both parties by the Coordinator for good cause. The investigator will review the information submitted by the parties and conduct any follow-up investigation that the investigator deems necessary.

At the conclusion of the investigation, the investigator will prepare a final investigative report. In it, the investigator will analyze the evidence, make any necessary and relevant findings of fact, and make a determination by a preponderance of the evidence as to whether a policy violation occurred. Notice of the outcome will be provided simultaneously to both parties.

It is anticipated that the investigation will be completed within thirty (30) calendar days, but the Coordinator may extend this deadline with good cause upon notice to both parties. Reasons for extension may include,

but are not limited to, the complexity of the allegations, the availability of witnesses, the collection of relevant records, and/or cooperation with a concurrent criminal investigation.

Policy Violation: Adjudication

If a policy violation is found to have occurred, the Director will determine the appropriate sanctions and corrective action. If the Director is unavailable or is not impartial with regard to a particular case (as determined either by the Coordinator or the Director), the Coordinator is responsible for assigning a trained adjudicator. This determination will typically be made within five (5) business days, although the Coordinator may extend this deadline for good cause with notice to both parties.

All disciplinary action will be taken in accordance with applicable State law. When imposing discipline, the Director shall consider the totality of the circumstances involved in the matter. In those cases where unlawful discrimination/retaliation is not substantiated, the Director may consider whether the alleged conduct nevertheless warrants discipline in accordance with other HEMSPN policies.

Both parties will simultaneously be provided notice in writing of the sanctions. After the sanctions are issued, either party may appeal as provided below.

Sanctions that may be issued include reassignment of work duties; reassignment of classes; restrictions on contact; access restrictions to HEMSPN property or events; access restrictions to HEMSPN services; suspension; expulsion; termination of employment; educational sanctions such as research paper or project, or educational program attendance; community service; withholding of promotion or pay increase; suspension of employment with or without pay; or formal reprimand.

No Policy Violation Found

If no policy violation is found, either party may file an appeal after receiving notice of the determination.

Appeals Process

Either party may request an appeal of the investigative decision and/or the sanctions rendered. The three grounds upon which an appeal of the decision or sanctions may be made are:

A procedural error materially affected the outcome of the case;

Substantive new evidence that was not available at the time of the investigation and that may change the outcome of the case;

Severity of the sanction is disproportionate to the prohibited conduct.

Disagreement with the finding or sanctions is not, by itself, grounds for appeal.

The request for an appeal, including the grounds upon which the request is based, must be submitted in writing to the Coordinator within five (5) business days following the date listed on the outcome letter. The other party will be provided a copy of the appeal and given five (5) business days to provide a written response. Extensions may be granted by the Coordinator for good cause with notice to both parties.

Any appeal will be conducted in an impartial manner by the Director or, if the Director cannot be impartial with regard to a particular case (as determined by the Coordinator or the Director), an impartial, trained individual appointed by the Coordinator. The Director will review the final investigative report, the appeal, and the response. The Director may ask follow-up questions of the Coordinator and the investigator if necessary. The Director does not confer with the parties as part of the appeal. The Director will render a decision within ten (10) business days after the deadline to provide an appeal response. Both parties will be notified in writing of the appeal's outcome. This decision is final.

Violence against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (VAWA)

The Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (VAWA) amended the Clery Act and requires HEMSPN will compile statistics for additional crimes that are reported to HEMSPN or to local police agencies. These additional crimes include sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking.

Hate Crimes

There were zero (0) reported incidents of hate crimes reported for the reporting period. Hate crimes statistics are presented in narrative format when there are no hate crimes to report or if there are a limited number of hate crimes reported.

A Clery Act hate crime is committed when the victim was intentionally targeted because of bias. Bias for the purpose of Clery Act hate crime reporting is a *performed negative opinion or attitude toward a group of persons based on their race, gender, religion, disability, sexual orientation, or ethnicity/national origin.*

Hate crimes categories include murder / non-negligent manslaughter, sex offenses – forcible, sex offences – non forcible, incest, statutory rape, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary, motor vehicle theft, arson, simple assault, larceny-theft, intimidation, destruction/damage/vandalism of property.

HEMSPN takes hate crimes and all criminal offences seriously and encourages the campus community to report any crime to the Director, Title IX Coordinator, or administrative staff. Crimes also can be reported by calling 911.

Annual Disclosures Preparation

HEMSPN maintains a Security Incident Report wherein all events related to safety and / or security are kept and documented. At the conclusion of each year, HEMSPN assembles this data, along with local Police reports, in order to produce the data found below.

Campus Crime Statistics

Crime Statistics 2020-2022 Criminal Offenses									
	On Cam	pus		Public Property					
	2020	2021	2022	2020	2021	2022			
Murder &	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Non-									
Negligent									
Manslaughter									
Negligent	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Manslaughter									
Rape	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Forcible Sex	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Offenses									
Non-Forcible	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Sex Offenses									
Robbery	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Aggravated	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Assault									
Burglary	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Motor	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Vehicle Theft									
Arson	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Totals	0	0	0	0	0	0			

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing Crime Statistics 2020-2022 Hate Crimes								
	On Car	mpus		Public Property				
	2020	2021	2022	2020 2021		2022		
Murder &	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Non-								
Negligent								
Manslaughter								
Negligent	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Manslaughter								
Forcible Sex	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Offenses								
Non-Forcible	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Sex Offenses								
Robbery	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Aggravated	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Assault								
Burglary	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Motor	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Vehicle Theft								

Arson	0	0	0	0	0	0
Larceny-	0	0	0	0	0	0
Theft						
Simple	0	0	0	0	0	0
Assault						
Intimidation	0	0	0	0	0	0
Destruction,	0	0	0	0	0	0
Damage,						
Vandalism of						
Property						
Any other	0	0	0	0	0	0
crime						
involving						
bodily injury						
Totals	0	0	0	0	0	0

Arrests & Disciplinary Actions

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing Crime Statistics 2020-2022									
Arrests									
	On Can	npus		Pub	lic Property				
	2020	2021	2022	2020	2021	2022			
Liquor Law	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Violations									
Drug Law	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Violations									
Illegal	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Weapons									
Possession									
Totals	0	0	0	0	0	0			

Hannah E. Mullins School of Practical Nursing Crime Statistics 2020-2022 Disciplinary Actions									
	On Car	mpus		Pub	lic Property				
	2020 2021 2022 2020 20221 202								
Liquor Law Violations	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Drug Law Violations	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Illegal Weapons Possession	0	0	0	0	0	0			
Totals	0	0	0	0	0	0			

	Ha	Crime	ins School of P Statistics 2020 VAWA Crime		ng	
On Campus Public Property						
	2022	2021	2022	2020	2021	2022
Domestic Violence	0	0	0	0	0	0
Dating Violence	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stalking	0	0	0	0	0	0
Totals	0	0	0	0	0	0

^{*}During 2022, 2021, 2022 no crime reports were unfounded.